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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 

1st Dec Capel Cares Coffee Morning - Mulled Wine/Mince Pies 

2nd Dec CHRISTMAS FAIR @ CAPEL SCHOOL (page 9) 

10th Dec CHRISTMAS CAROL SERVICE @ VILLAGE HALL 

12th Dec WI - Christmas Meeting 

23rd Dec Cllection of tables and items ordered from the 

Farmers’ Market 10.00am -11.00am.  
28th Jan Samaritans Table Fayre @ Village Hall   

25th Feb Samaritans Table Fayre @ Village Hall   

9th Mar The Colrose 7 in St Radigunds Church 

12th May Snowdown Colliery Welfare Male Voice Choir in St 

Radigunds Church 

"The Village Hall will be open for collection 

of tables (no need to pre-order) and items 

ordered from the Farmers’ Market, 

on December 23rd 10.00am - 11.00am.  

Please note chairs are not available for hire” 

*************************** 

Ros still has some New Year’s Eve tickets left 

for “Chicory Tip” in the Village Hall. Price 

£12.50 each.   Ring Ros 01303 255862. 
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CHURCH SERVICES, December 2017 
Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 3rd  
Advent Sunday 

20th Anniversary of Dedication of St 

Radigund’s Church, Capel 

Preacher this morning: Canon Gill 

Calver 

 Benefice Eucharist 

10.00 am 

 

Saturday 9th  
Fun, fellowship and food – please let Pam 

(01303 489006) or Brian (01303 243784) 

know if you plan to come so that everyone 

gets tea. (All children accompanied by a 

responsible adult please – thank you!) 

 

 
(St Radigund’s) 3.00 – 

5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 10th 

Advent 2 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Village Carols at Capel 

Village Hall 

3.00 pm 

Village Carol Service, 

West Hougham 

Village Hall, 5.00 pm 

Sunday 17th   

Advent 3 

Nine Lessons and 

Carols  6.30 pm 

Nine Lessons and 

Carols, 11.00 am 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Sunday 24th 

Christmas Eve 

Crib service 4.30 pm; 

Midnight Mass  

11.30 pm 

Crib service 3.00 pm; 

Midnight Mass 

11.30 pm 

 

Monday 25th  

Christmas Day 

   

Christmas Eucharist  

9.30 am 

Sunday 31st  

1st Sunday of Christmas 

 Benefice Eucharist 

10.00 am 

 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 

With Best Wishes for Christmas and the New Year.    Brian 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 
        

 

 

 
 

PLEASE NOTE …  BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL ARE AVAILABLE  

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local residents).   ∙ PA/Sound system available    ∙ WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten,  32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

From  the  Vicarage 

I made a cup of tea and settled down to watch the news on television. Although outside the sound of fireworks was telling 

me that it was barely November, my TV had updated itself. It was nearly Christmas, it was saying, and it had added a 

channel that would allow me to watch as many sugary, sentimental Christmas films as I liked just to prove it. That, of 

course, along with all the snowy, tinselly commercials telling me where I should be doing my Christmas shopping this year, 

and what I should be buying.  No doubt at some point Dicken’s A Christmas Carol will be shown; Marley’s ghost will send 

the spirits to miserly old Scrooge once again, Scrooge will change his ways and not only stop being so mean to poor Bob 

Cratchit but actually end up wishing everyone a happy Christmas. Dickens, like everyone else, had an idea of how he 

thought Christmas should be.  It is sad when Christmas doesn’t live up to expectations – the family reunion doesn’t happen 

for some reason, the turkey is off and the Christmas cake tastes like a bullet. And yet when Boxing Day arrives you will still 

tell anyone who asks that yes, you had a wonderful Christmas!  It’s just when many people seem to think that Christmas is 

nearly over that Christians start to celebrate what for them is the meaning of Christmas – God’s gift of Himself, coming into 

the world as one of us to share the ups and downs of our lives. A gift for life, not just for Christmas, meaning that we are 

never alone.  I hope that your Christmas is all that you are hoping for it to be. And, in the words of Tiny Tim, "God bless us, 

every one!"  Brian 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel Church Hall Fund - Programme for 2017 
There is no event in December on our 2nd Friday of the month slot in St Radigunds Church, Albany Road, Capel so may I 

wish all who have supported our varied events during 2017 and will be doing so in 2018 a very Happy Christmas and we 

look forward to seeing you at some of our evens in 2018.   The first event will be a triumphant return of The Colrose 7 on 

Friday 9th of March. This will be an all ticket evening and we have always sold out when they play for us. Tickets are not 

yet available but you can reserve yours by phoning me on 01303 251403 or e mailing to johne.oliver22@gmail.com Make 

sure of your tickets by getting your name on the list.  The Colrose 7 is always a great fun evening with superb Jazz and Big 

Band music albeit being only played by seven instrumentalists. 
 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
mailto:johne.oliver22@gmail.com
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Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing)  

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To hire tables/chairs contact Jayne 01303211480 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue 

Leaning Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 

07939 095880 
The building work is finally finished, a huge relief to the committee and hirers alike. It has been gratifying to hear the many 

compliments on the improvement to the entrance, particularly for those with mobility challenges. It has been noticeable how many 

more people in larger wheel chairs visit the hall.   Of course, there are the inevitable teething problems which are being resolved as they 

are identified.    

Reaction to the colour is mixed, but on the whole feedback is that it is bright and sunny, which is what the committee was aiming for.  

It is an entrance lobby rather than another room for use and so one socket – for the Christmas tree – was deemed to be sufficient.  The 

bespoke bookshelves have meant that there is room for people to see the books more easily, whilst the corridor is now clear with room 

to move around the hall freely.   Huge thanks go to Fred Leaning who has thoroughly cleaned the carpet, transforming it in the process. 

The building control inspector visited several times whilst the work was in progress and reviewed fire control arrangements on his final 

check.  The doors comply with current regulations and he was impressed with the fire notices in the halls.  In answer to one question, 

we assured him that the hiring agreement makes hirers aware of their responsibility to ensure that users are aware of safety while in the 

hall.  As a recap, at the start of meetings the chair (or whoever is ‘in charge’) must point out where the fire exits are and 

arrange for everyone to meet at an agreed point – either in the car park or on the hard surface Multi Use Games Area.   The 

hirer will need to make sure everyone is accounted for or, if anyone is missing, let the emergency services know how many people to 

look for in the building.  Please remember to keep the cupboard doors by the small hall shut with the bolt – this means they will not 

obstruct the fire exit.  

Many hirers previously complained to the committee about interruptions while they use the hall and the lack of security with unknown 

people being able to access the hall whist their event is in progress.  The new doors address this issue and if used properly, need a key 

to open them from outside. Could we please ask organisers/hirers to ensure the hall is secure before leaving?  Instructions are on the 

door.  Facing the car park, the left hand door must be secured – life the handle and ensure the knob is turned horizontal. Check 

it is secure. The right hand door should just lock when shut.  Please test it before you leave.  If it hasn’t locked just check that 

the knob on that door is horizontal.  It should be, but someone may have inadvertently moved it.  If you really can’t get the 

doors to lock please ring Sally, Jayne or another committee member. The system is approved for fire safety and we have been 

advised we can’t change it. 

The new work programme for the next few years is being drawn up – if there is something you know needs repair please let one of the 

Trustees know, or write it in the comments book in the kitchen.  It won’t all happen at once and the new committee will need to 

prioritise the list early next year.  The list will include redecoration (the kitchen is due for painting in December), some work in the 

ladies’ toilets and kitchen; work on clearing out and improving storage has already begun.  

The cinema club has started on a trial basis and as the saying goes, use it or lose it.  These have proved popular in many villages and we 

are grateful to Bob for starting, so one is being arranged for the afternoon of 10th February 2018. With no Grapevine in January make 

sure you put the date in your diary now. 

"The village hall will be open for collection of tables (no need pre-order) and items ordered 

from the Farmers’ Market on December 23rd 10.00am -11.00am.   

Please note chairs are not available for hire” 

The Village Hall Committee wish you all  

Merry Christmas and a Happy 2018.   See you soon. 

Ros still has some New Year’s Eve tickets left for “Chicory Tip” in the Village Hall. 

Price £12.50 each. Ring Ros 01303 255862. 

RECYCLING  - INSIDE THE HALL 

Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer 

Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:  A wide variety of books are available on an ‘honesty 

basis.  These are on trollies in corridor. Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market: Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, including (but not limited to) 

artisan breads, pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal service. 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book 

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from 

Cherry: Tel: 01303 255114 

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB –  NOVEMBER 2017 

1st  50  Irene Roberts 

2nd  135  Janet Curtis 

3rd  45  Valerie Brandon 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET  
Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

 

The organisers would like to wish all the customers and stallholders a Merry Christmas  

and a Happy 2018. 
Diary dates: 

Tuesday 5th December talk to the stallholders about your orders for Christmas 

Tuesday 12th December last orders for Christmas for produce to be collected on 23rf December (there will be the usual 

range of items to buy without prior ordering but pre-ordering will ensure there is a sufficient supply of what you’d like). 

Tuesday December 19th the WI will be singing carols, collection in aid of the local hospice.  The kitchen will be serving 

mulled wine and mince pies. 

SATURDAY 23rd DECEMBER … 10.00am – 11.00am:  

Collect pre-ordered food from Village hall.  If there any problems ring Jayne 211480. 

Saturday 23rd 10.-11.00: collect any tables (£2.50 per table) required for Christmas.   No need to pre order. 

Reminder – none of the village hall chairs is suitable for hiring out. 

Tuesday 25th December and Tuesday 2nd January the market will be closed – the days before these are bank holidays 

and the stallholders deserve some time off 

Tuesday 11th January MARKET RE-OPENS for produce.  The crafters re-join the market in February. 

There is a wide range of good quality farmers produce close at hand to delight your taste buds this Christmas.  Meat and 

vegetables can be pre-ordered from Debbie (whether a bird in a bird in a bird a stuffed turkey cushion or boned leg of 

lamb) or Paul (specify items or ask for a vegetable box) ready for collection at the last December market or Saturday 23rd 

December between 10.00 and 11.00 from the village hall.  If you do order in advance make sure you bring your receipt 

with you – depending in how many other markets Paul and Debbie need to deliver to distribution may be delegated. 

For those who ordered cakes from Barbara she is due at the market on 19th December.  Our new cake ladies will be at the 

December markets so if you have not already y ordered something there is time to rectify this. Not to worry though, they 

will have a supply of cakes for that impulse purchase. 

Mike has home smoked salmon to go with Derek’s free range eggs.  Try smoked salmon and scrambled egg for a special 

breakfast or light supper over the festive season. If someone has spent too much time in the kitchen then an easy meal is 

a light buffet - Debbie’s cheese stall has a variety of local cheeses to compliment the delicatessen foods on Mike’s stall.  

Paul (Usher has returned with his fruit and vegetables) can provide something to accompany then and Kevin has his 

specialty apple and preserves.  Farthingloe Farm will be at the December markets with their homemade pies as well as 

pastries and breads. Many of these are made especially for the Farmers’ Market, so not available elsewhere. 

If you’re stuck for present ideas pop in and see what the crafters, including pupils from Beacon School, have on sale. 

In winter, soup can be a hearty and economical meal.  Try making a soup out of all the leftover Christmas vegetables.  

Gently soften some diced onions and small potato chunks in a mix of oil and butter. (The oil stops the butter burning, the 

butter adds flavour).  Once soft put into a suitable size pan, add the leftover vegetables.  Make stock – either use a stock 

cube or boil the broken turkey carcass in enough water to cover the bird with a carrot and onion for about three hours, 

making sure it doesn’t boil dry.  Add the stock to the prepared vegetables. If feeling adventurous add a teaspoon of curry 

powder. Bring to the boil then simmer for 30-40 minutes.  Put into a liquidiser or use a hand blender to breakdown any 

lumps.   Season and add cream, yogurt or crème fraiche to taste.  Serve with well buttered chunks of bread. 

Whatever you decide to eat this Christmas the stall holders, organisers and kitchen volunteers wish you a Merry 

Christmas and happy 2018 
 

 

Order by noon on Sunday for collection or delivery on Tuesday. 

Go to http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk and choose from our pre-selected veg and recipe boxes or pick 

from the usual producers.  Not going to be in? We can leave the food in cool containers to keep your food 

fresh.  Once you have chosen your deliver/pick up options click the buttons below to shop. Why not try 

our boxes, they make shopping easier and are extremely good value. 

https://www.facebook.com/
http://farmersmarketsonline.co.uk/
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

Phoenix Feather School of Tai Chi 
 

Invites you to relax and get fit with 

Tai Chi 
        Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall 

Thursdays 6 – 7 pm 

 

To find best class for you or to join 

please call Anna on 01304 205 405 

Or visit www.pfstaichi.com 
 

 

   

 

 

St Radigund's Players 

2018 Pantomime 

St Radigund's Payers are pleased to announce 

that they will be staging their annual 

pantomime in the Village Hall on the 23rd and 

24th March 2018 which this year will be a new 

and exciting production entitled "Starshrek". 
We welcome new members, and if you fancy an opportunity to 'tread the boards' or to be part of the production 

team, please come make contact with the Chairman Jerry Spillett (01303 242146) or at jvspillett@aol.com 

 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:jvspillett@aol.com
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 

Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from  

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the hall, 

not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

 

ACTIVITIES 
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed at meetings 

on Tuesday, 21st November 2017 
 Requests from public to address the Council, plus Surgery and Other Feedback: Grass verge/pavement reinstatement opposite 

Jarvis Homes development.  Plans submitted on an application of a property confusing.  Affinity water work in Lancaster Avenue 

causing chaos and request for lights on roadside signage. Water logged Petanque Court.  Request for provision of tactile drop kerbs at 

entrance to Village Hall.  Defibrillator: Councillors and members of the Village Hall Management Committee received a 

demonstration on using a defibrillator from member of Kent Association of Local Councils and expressing the need for the provision of 

one in our community.  Following this, it was unanimously agreed to purchase one, which will be sited outside the Village Hall.    

 Traffic Management: Disappointment expressed on response letter sent from Kent County Councillor Cabinet Member for Planning, 

Highways etc., to our MP, following campaign by Parish/District/County Councillors to have the 40mph signage on B2011 (Dover end) 

relocated nearer to Courtwood Roundabout.  Relocation of 40mph zone to bottom of Dover Hill (Folkestone end of B2011) being 

investigated further with Shepway MP and Folkestone Town Council.  Speeding issues still a concern for Councillors on B2011, Old 

Dover Road and Capel Street and will continue to be pursued on ways to eliminate and educate drivers to keep to the speed zone limits.  

 Planning: Several applications’ status reported – full details available on Dover District Council website.   

 DDC Review of Local Plan 

Questionnaire to residents agreed with minor alterations to collection (See page 9 for more information). 

 Neighbourhood Watch: Joint surgery of Community Warden and PSCO being investigated further, to be held at Farmers’ Market 

session.  Details to follow. Inconsiderate parking notices agreed to be compiled.  Capel Cares: Details of volunteers’ training to be 

provided for information.    Recreation Equipment: Works to installation to Zip-wire agreed and will be completed by contractor in 

mid-January, together with replacement of toddler swing seats.  Capel Groundworks to be contacted to restructure surface to eliminate 

flooding issue in Petanque Court.    Highways: New chevrons installed at Courtwood roundabout following report by Parish Council 

to Kent Highways.  Also reported the lack of roundabout signage on approach to area.  Grass verges reinstated by contractors for 

Affinity Water, who will also be planting more daffodil bulbs in areas of B2011 works.   Public Rights of Way:  An autumn trim has 

taken place on most PROW around and in the village.   Other: Councillors discussed next year’s 100th Anniversary of the end of 

World War 1.  Several residents have started to crochet or knit poppies for display on the Memorial Plinth in Lancaster Avenue.  Some 

have already been displayed and look excellent – thank you.  With this in mind, the Parish Council are hoping anyone who can crochet 

or knit, to join in and add now to the surrounding fence.  It is envisaged a collection of  100 poppies, can be stored, to replace and 

display next year by 11th November 2018, alongside a ceremony to commemorate this special date.  If you can help, please do.  Poppies 

for next year’s commemorations can be delivered for storage to Parish Clerk (address below).  Watch this space. 

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday, 19th December 2017 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall (Small Hall). 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE at 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/   ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC. 

SHOULD YOU WISH TO ATTEND and ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM THE CLERK! 

Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, or  

Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 
REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON PARISH COUNCIL’S 

FACEBOOK PAGE or BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE. 

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE PARISH COUNCIL EMAIL 

DATABASE TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING 

APPLICATIONS AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS. CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 
 

 

 

 

 

Lady Cherry’s 

Afternoon Tea 

Come and celebrate 

with Cherry on 

getting a B.E.M award 

with Afternoon Tea 

On Saturday 22nd August 

2015 at Capel Village Hall 

2:30 pm – 5 pm 

 

 

BE ALERT … STAY SAFE … If you've been a victim of a burglary 

or any crime incident, you may need additional help and support. 

IF YOU REQUIRE ANY HELP OR ADVICE ON SECURITY 

AND SAFETY, PLEASE CONTACT OUR COMMUNITY 

WARDEN, ANDREW HAWKINS, 

TEL: NO: 07811271303, WHO IS MORE THAN WILLING TO 

VISIT YOU AND HELP IF POSSIBLE. 
Or, see Kent Police Victims and Witnesses page for details. 

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/victims-and-witnesses/ 

* In an emergency (when life is in danger and crime is in progress)  

always call 999. 

* Report a non-urgent crime or incident - CALL 101 or 

complete online report form (NEW SERVICE - NOW AVAILABLE) 

https://www.kent.police.uk/…/…/kent-police-online-reporting/ 

* To remain anonymous contact Kent Crimestoppers 

online or call 0800 555111. 

It will help if you have the following information available before you begin: 

the date and time of the crime/incident, details of any items stolen or 

damaged (i.e. IMEI number for your mobile, vehicle registrations), contact 

details of anyone who witnessed the crime or incident information about any 

evidence that could help an investigation. 

ALL INCIDENTS MUST BE REPORTED INDIVIDUALLY TO 

SHOW STATISTICAL DATA 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/victims-and-witnesses/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
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Coming to your household in the New Year 

The Capel Community Plan Questionnaire 
As part of the Local Plan Review Dover District Council are investigating possible sites for 

future development throughout the District. 

The Community Plan Questionnaire gives an opportunity for everyone to make themselves 

heard and provides a mechanism for you to have your say.  

For example, would you like to see more open spaces, improved social and leisure facilities, 

more effective public transport and traffic control measures, better access to health care and 

housing provision? 

The Questionnaire has a very important role to play in setting out a vision for our village and it 

can be used in the formulation of Parish Council’s response to the Dover District Council’s 

Local Plan. 

It can also be used to lobby other service providers (such as mobile phone operators, water and 

electricity suppliers, KCC Highways, etc.,) if it is established through the survey that there are 

for example, problems with services or existing infrastructure in the village.  

Depending on the results of the survey the findings could be used to support funding bids to 

improve existing infrastructure in the village.  

The questionnaire will be delivered with your February Grapevine and collected in week 

beginning 10th February to deadline date of 20th February.  There will also be two sessions 

arranged with Councillors being available to answer questions.  Dates and times will be 

available on questionnaire. 

So please take this opportunity to help shape the future of Capel by completing  

and returning the questionnaire.  Thank you. 

************************************************************************************   

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

Testing the temperature for pharmacy needs in Kent 
 How often do you use your local pharmacy? Does your town need more? These are some of the questions being put to 

Kent residents in a new consultation. Pharmaceutical Needs Assessments (PNAs) are used by commissioners such 

as Kent County Council and local NHS Clinical Commissioning Groups to identify local health needs that could be 

addressed by these services, and by NHS England to decide whether to approve applications for new pharmacies in an 

area. 
Residents and health professionals are being asked for their views in a brief questionnaire. KCC Deputy Director of 

Public Health, Allison Duggal said: “We have a statutory responsibility to look at the need for pharmaceutical services in 

Kent and the essential services they currently provide, including dispensing, providing support and advice on health and 

medicines, collection of medicine waste and supporting public health campaigns. We’d like to encourage as many people 

as possible to take part in this consultation so we can shape the future of pharmaceutical services in the county.” 

The important role that pharmacists can play is highlighted in the NHS England ‘Stay Well This Winter’ campaign which 

KCC supports, urging people feeling under the weather this winter to avoid A&E, and to instead consider visiting their 

local pharmacy for quick, early advice. This is especially important over the winter months – when people are more likely 

to become ill or feel poorly. Going to the pharmacy early will give you access to medication and advice on common 

ailments, but they can also: 

 provide expert advice to manage long term conditions and let you know if you need to see your GP or make a 

hospital appointment; 

 Give you advice on how to care for an elderly relative or friend who has a bad cough, trouble breathing, cold or 

sore throat. 

The consultation runs from 15 November until 22 January 2018 and is available at 

www.kent.gov.uk/pharmaceuticalneeds 
Geoffrey Lymer, Kent County Councillor, Dover West Ward 

************************************************************************************

* 

http://www.kent.gov.uk/pharmaceuticalneeds
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Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 
Website:  https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Facebook Page: 
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?ref=br_rs 

 

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

 Wishing you all a 

Merry Christmas and  

a Happy New Year. 

 

Happy Gardening! 
There is not much going on in the garden at this 

time just tidying up, but December is coming 

and the Christmas social on the 18th December. 

Do not forget to purchase your ticket.  

 

 

For more information please contact 

Brian Castle on 01303 259105 
 

 

 
HISTORY 

Recently, Mrs Kathleen Clark shared with the Parish Council, documents which relate to the auction of The Cliffs Estate, 

Folkestone.  This included plots for 732 dwellings, a hotel and a shop on land stretching from (Old) Dover Road on the 

cliff top back towards Lancaster Avenue, which at that time did not exist.  According to the book ‘The Village in the 

Clouds’ the development was the idea of Lord Radnor.  At the time, there was no New or Old Dover Road – just Dover 

Road and the road leading to St Mary’s Church was Chapel Road.  Was this a misprint or has there been a name change?    

In addition to the history of Capel, there are hints of what life was like in the early 1900s.  Look at the telephone number 

for the auctioneer, prices and language.  Capel was considered part of Folkestone, not Dover as it is now.  Reading the 

list of amenities Folkestone was obviously a very different town to that of today. 

A plan for the Estate was drawn up. Some properties were sold and the remainder were to be auctioned by Messrs: 

Protheroe and Morris of 67 & 68 Cheapside E.C. telephone 809 BANK. 

The auction poster refers to the Cliffs Estate, Folkestone “Queen of the South”.  The estate overlooks the Warren Station 

and is ripe for the erection of bungalows, villas and marine residences.  The photograph illustrating the catalogue is of 

the Leas looking towards the Warren. Solicitors acting for the vendor were Messrs: Powell and Rogers of 17 Essex 

Street. The Vendor, J.H. Retallack –Moloney is referred to in the Daily Mail Archives of 1903. 

Listed were particulars, plan and conditions of sale of 100 plots of ‘splendidly situated Freehold building land, to be sold 

by auction in a marquee on the Estate on Saturday July 18th 1903 at two o’clock precisely.’  (A further auction was held 

on Thursday 20th August). A special train left Cannon Street Station at 9.50, calling at New Cross. Tickets for 

conveyance by this train could be had at the offices of the solicitors, auctioneers or vendor, 5/- each, returnable to 

purchasers.  Luncheon was provided free. 

The poster says 

 “Important to Builders, Land Speculators and those seeking land for the erection of their own residences The Cliffs 

Estate Folkestone occupies a high and healthy position with splendid main road frontages, overlooks the Warren stations 

and FACES THE SEA.  Tithe Free, Land Tax Free. Conveyance Free (except Stamp Duty). Abstracts Free” 

Information on the local area reads: 

Folkestone has FIVE RAILWAY STATIONS – The Warren, The Central, The Harbour, The Junction and Shorncliffe 

Stations. 

Folkestone is within easy distance of Sandgate, Hythe, Canterbury, Dover, Deal, Walmer, Shorncliffe Ashford and other 

places. 

Folkestone has its own HARBOUR, QUAYS, CUSTOM HOUSE and FISH MARKET. 

Folkestone has its own THEATRE and PLEASURE GARDENS, PEIR and PAVILION, WINTER GARDENS, 

MARINE PARADE, PROMENADE, PUBLIC RECREATION GROUND, SKATING RINK, LAWN TENNIS 

COURTS, ROWING, GOLF, CYCLING, FOOTBALL and RIFLE CLUBS and  PUBLIC BATHING 

ESTABLISHMENT. 

FOLKESTONE has its own PUBLIC MUSEUM, READING ROOM and LIBRARY 

FOLKESTONE has a good service of OMNIBUSES 

FOLKESTONE has its own CORPORATION 

FOLKESTONE has several branches of the PRINCIPAL LONDON BANKS 

This Estate occupies a SPLENDID POSITION commanding EXTENSIVE VIEWS and will unquestionably prove to be 

AN EXCELLENT INVESTMENT of CAPITAL and those who take the present opportunity of acquiring plots on the 

very EASY TERMS offered, must in the near future reap a handsome profit.   

Today Capel has 1060 buildings, so The Cliffs Estate is a significant part of the village history.   

 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Battle-of-Britain-CIO-logo-small.jpg
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?ref=br_rs
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.      

Services 10.30am. 
 

 
Speakers for December 2017 

December  3rd ; 10th ; 17th ; 24th  and  

Christmas Day    -    Pam Barr 

Dec 31st      Marie Clarke 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details,  

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

SOUTH EAST ROOFING SERVICES 

OVER 30 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

FLAT ROOF SPECIALISTS – REPAIRS 

LEAD WORK – CHIMNEY STACKS – 

GUTTERING – FASCIA & SOFFITS 

01304 820724 – 07747746407 

WWW.SEROOFINGKENT.CO.UK 
 



 12 

    
 

 

 

GRAPEVINE  ADVERTISING  
from 1st April 2017 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm  -  £13     Size 9cm x 7cm  -  £20 

Size 9cm x 13cm - £28.  

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 

Payment in advance.  

Cheques payable to Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

                                                 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners. 

Or if crochet is your passion, maybe 

you could help teach others.  
We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 

EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   
Everyone Welcome!  For more information  

contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

This coat still not 

claimed that was 

left at  

St Radigund’s 

Church.  

WEST HAM "windcheater" jacket 

found (teenage size).  

**************** 

Please contact Audrey Goaten 

01303 244735  

with description and for collection.  

Thank you.  
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  CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING WI 
 

Hello everyone, 

 

The November meeting was an important one as we held a ballot to elect a new president. 

Caroline Bunting was standing down from her role and made a very emotional final speech as president. She said how 

much she had enjoyed her time as president thanking everyone for their help and support. Jean presented Caroline with a 

bouquet of flowers thanking her for everything she had done, which brought on even more tears from Caroline.  After a 

secret ballot by the members, we were down to two candidates for the new presidential role and could not believe it when 

it was a tie. After a lengthy discussion between the two it was decided that Glynis Miller would be the new president. 

Glynis made her opening speech thanking everyone and telling them a bit about her life and assuring the members that she 

would try and do a good job.  We had a break for tea and biscuits while the committee got together to decide upon new 

roles to be taken up as Caroline and Jan, who have both done excellent jobs as President & Secretary, have stepped down. 

However most of the committee kept their existing roles.  Even though the committee do an excellent job in the 

organisation and every day running of the W.I., there is a great deal that some of the members also volunteer for. These 

include taking care of and arranging the sub groups, visiting ill members with a card and flowers, making tea and cakes, 

arranging outings for everyone, arranging quizzes, allowing use of their gardens for meetings etc., etc. Such a long list of 

things the members do with a big smile on their faces, so a very big thank you to all of them as we could not succeed 

without them.  Jerry came along to ask us some General Knowledge questions for the annual Helen Stephenson Trophy, 

which was donated to us by Helen’s family to remember her from when she was a long time member. There were 25 

questions in the quiz and a lot of puzzled faces as some of the questions had us all flummoxed. However Pam came out on 

top with the most answers, and after being presented with the trophy, she said she was helped by watching TV quiz shows.  

This month’s competition was an item beginning with Y which was won by Pat with a teddy dressed as a yeoman, while 

Vad and Shirley come joint second with a pretty yacht and a mushroom made of yew.  We are all looking forward to the 

December meeting where there will be a selection of food and drinks to enjoy. The group called “Spare Parts” will be 

providing songs for us to listen to or, of course, to join in with. It should be a really good night where we can let our hair 

down and have a good time. 

Tuesday 12th December at 7.15 for 7.30 pm - Capel Village Hall for the W.I. December Christmas Meeting  

Tuesday 19th December at 10.30 am - W.I. Carols at the Farmer’s Market in Capel Village Hall. Bring your Santa hat if 

you want to be festive. All welcome the more the merrier. We will be collecting donations for a local hospice. 

Capel Evening W.I. - Meeting Programme. 

Tuesday 9th January at 7.30 in Capel village hall. 

Our speaker will be Dr Leemer.who will be talking about Dementia. 

Tuesday 13th February at 7.30 in Capel village hall. 

Fish and chips and a talk from Pam Barr updating us on her charity work in Africa. 

If you would like to give us a try, come along as a visitor and receive a warm welcome, it is a chance to make 

friends and have fun and always looking forward to what the next meeting holds. 

Have a lovely Christmas and a Happy New Year. 

 

RESPECT - WALKERS AND FARMERS 

For information and a reminder only! 
Fencing on the field (behind the school), vandalised to gain access from Green Lane.  There is a Public Right of 

Way entrance at the far corner of the Playing Field and across this Farmer’s Field to Winehouse Lane.  It would be 

appreciated if this Public Right of Way route is used and not across the other parts of the field, where crops have 

been planted.  

Again, For Information purposes only! 

Landowners have responsibilities for making sure people can access the public rights of way on land. This includes 

making sure Public Rights of Way are clear of crops and overhanging plants. 

Download the ploughing, crops and paths leaflet for more information on the following link. 

http://www.kent.gov.uk/waste-planning-and-land/public-rights-of-way/landowner-responsibilities-and-assistance 

and/or find out more about landowner rights and responsibilities 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/public-rights-of-way-landowner-responsibilities 

FOR MORE ADVICE AND GUIDANCE, OR TO REPORT A PROBLEM 

Call Kent County Council, Public Rights of Way on 03000 41 71 71 for any advice about countryside access, i.e. what 

happens if a path is not reinstated? 

 

http://www.kent.gov.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0007/6469/Ploughing,-crops-and-paths-leaflet.pdf
http://www.kent.gov.uk/waste-planning-and-land/public-rights-of-way/landowner-responsibilities-and-assistance
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/public-rights-of-way-landowner-responsibilities
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/public-rights-of-way-landowner-responsibilities
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  Judo I.B.F. Club 
ET.1978 

 
Every Wednesday 

 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall 
Juniors (6-9 years) 5.30pm-6.30pm. 
Seniors (10 years +) 6.30pm-8.00pm 

Senior Coach: Colin Carrott 3rd Dan     
Tel: 01303 211594 

Technical Advisor: Colin Ogburn 3rd Dan 
Tel: 07917131571.       

New Members Very Welcome 
Up to 5 Qualified Insured Instructors & 

Coaches to give expert tuition.   
Come & try this DYNAMIC MARTIAL ART 

 

Jessica Young - MAAT 

 Accountancy,  

Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07704 518251    Tel: 01303 259734 

jessicayoung323@gmail.com 

  
 

 

 
 

Capel-le-Ferne Bowling Club 
Jenny Carter    01303 250928 

Barry Mansfield   01303 257157 

Ros Chandler    01303 255862 

Bowls Club News 
On remembrance Sunday, we held our Lost Friends Day Competition.  A minute silence was held to remember 

all our bowler friends who are no longer with us. 

The competition was won by Rachel Chandler, Elaine Wells and Mark Turner. 

Our league team are doing well in the league holding forth position as we go to press.  But a long way to go yet. 

Membership is still on the increase with new members joining from Wear Bay Bowls Club. A warm welcome 

to all our new players. 

Our annual Booze and Bowls night will be on Tuesday 19th December we hope to see all our members there, 

free booze and mince pies all night, a stripper and a Chinese Elvis impersonator.  It’s going to be a great night. 

Don’t forget to get your tickets for the New Year’s Eve Dance 
 

 

 

 

THE CAPEL RAMBLERS 
The ramblers AGM will be on  

Friday 1st December at 7pm, 

meeting at 7 Elizabeth Drive. 

The next walk is from  

the Valiant Sailor Public House and 

lead by Janet Miliken, is on 2nd 

December.  

Contact Janet on 257003 or  

Brian on 256535 

 

 

BE ALERT … STAY SAFE 

If you've been a victim of a burglary or any crime incident, 

you may need additional help and support. 

IF YOU REQUIRE ANY HELP OR ADVICE ON 

SECURITY AND SAFETY, PLEASE CONTACT OUR 

COMMUNITY WARDEN, ANDREW HAWKINS, 

TEL: NO: 07811271303, WHO IS MORE THAN 

WILLING TO VISIT YOU AND HELP IF POSSIBLE. 
Or, see Kent Police Victims and Witnesses page for details. 

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/victims-and-witnesses/ 

* In an emergency (when life is in danger and crime is in 

progress) always call 999. 

* Report a non-urgent crime or incident - CALL 101 or 

complete online report form (NEW SERVICE - NOW 

AVAILABLE) 

https://www.kent.police.uk/…/…/kent-police-online-reporting/ 

* To remain anonymous contact Kent Crimestoppers 

online or call 0800 555111. 

It will help if you have the following information available before 

you begin: the date and time of the crime/incident, details of any 

items stolen or damaged (i.e. IMEI number for your mobile, 

vehicle registrations), contact details of anyone who witnessed 

the crime or incident information about any evidence that could 

help an investigation. 

ALL INCIDENTS MUST BE REPORTED 

INDIVIDUALLY TO SHOW STATISTICAL DATA 

 

mailto:jessicayoung323@gmail.com
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/victims-and-witnesses/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-a-crime/kent-police-online-reporting/
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